Multinational Joint Capabilities in the Americas: How the US Marine Corps Force Design 2030 Can Pave the Way for Collective Defense

WILLIAM "BILL" GODNICK, PHD
ROBERT BURRELL, PHD
MANUEL CARRANZA

s the geopolitical landscape of the Americas continues to evolve, nations across the Western Hemisphere are increasingly confronted with complex security challenges in which traditional defense strategies do not adequately address emerging strategic competition and irregular warfare threats (such as transnational crime). Among these challenges, the US Marine Corps (USMC) Force Design 2030 concept emerges as a pivotal framework to enhance multinational joint capabilities and foster a more cohesive and robust defense mechanism among US armed services.

At the heart of this concept is the recognition that polyvalent platforms and weapon systems are unable to address modern threats. Thus, this concept advocates for a unified approach, leveraging the unique strengths and resources of each military service component to build a flexible forward defense posture, and emphasizes interoperability with a focus on standardized training, joint exercises, and shared platforms. These efforts aim to facilitate seamless communication and coordination, thereby enhancing the effectiveness of combined operations and fostering mutual trust among the forces.

The concept underscores the importance of adaptability in an era of rapid technological advancement and the growing relevance of air, naval, and maritime environments. By integrating innovative technologies and innovative tactics, this concept enables the USMC to respond swiftly and effectively to many potential threats. This proactive stance ensures that the Corps remains agile and versatile, capable of navigating both conventional and irregular warfare landscapes.

This article examines the operational, tactical, and strategic dimensions of the USMC Force Design 2030 concept, while exploring its potential to revolutionize defense collaboration in the Americas. By analyzing the historical context and lessons learned from past initiatives, it highlights the challenges and opportunities in implementing this ambitious framework and represents a significant stride

towards a more secure and stable future for the region, promising a new era of defense collaboration and collective security.

Marine Infantry Components and Naval Power

Today, marine infantry components focus on weapons control, counterterrorism operations, humanitarian assistance, and support for states affected in their territories by insurgency or crisis during peace, crisis, emergency, or war.¹ In his article "Marine Corps in Latin America: past, present and future projections," Marcos Pablo Moloeznik relates how marine infantry components were first formed in the sixteenth century when troops were trained to provide ship security/defense and to board enemy vessels.² In Latin America, the Corpo de Fuzileiros Navais (Naval Infantry Corps) of Brazil is considered the oldest of the marine infantry military services, tracing its origins to the Royal Portuguese Brigade. During the wars of independence in Latin America, the emerging national navies inherited their own marine corps from their previous colonial masters, which provided them with a historical connection to their wealthy Portuguese and Spanish roots—integral part of the development of the Ibero-American republics. Moloeznik further relates that the British Marine Corps originated on 28 October 1664, under the name Albany Maritime Regiment of Foot (or Admiral's Regiment), with their first documented deployment in 1672; King George III officially designated them the Royal Marines in 1802. Meanwhile, the USMC, one of the oldest globally deployed naval infantry combat units, can be traced back to 10 November 1775 in Philadelphia, when naval Captain Samuel Nicholas, by congressional order, formed two continental marine battalions. Meanwhile, although Canada currently does not have marine infantry components, its Navy continually works with the USMC and has become a leading actor in the Western Hemisphere.³

In her book *The Marines, Counterinsurgency, and Strategic Culture: Lessons Learned and Lost in America's Wars*, Jeannie L. Johnson broke down the strategic planning process of the Marine Corps into four primary competing groups.⁴ The first group, Small Wars, addresses issues related to failing states, transnational threats, and jihadism. The second group, the Traditionalists, focuses on preparing for and winning large-scale interstate wars and emphasizes the Corps' amphibious capability. The third group, Full Spectrum Operations, preferred by many American ground force commanders, stresses the importance of training and logistics for a full range of conflict contingencies, as its medium weight force concept is heavy enough for expeditionary warfare and sufficiently light for rapid deployment. The fourth group, Division of Labor, supports using specialized forces for irregular warfare while focusing on conventional training and armament. This approach prioritizes preventive stability operations and calls for

highly specialized training to address irregular scenarios—in line with the current American political landscape.

As per Moloeznik, the measurement of naval and maritime power can be calculated as follows: naval power (i.e., naval forces plus supporting infrastructure) + maritime interests = maritime power.⁵ Of note, the US Navy considers both surface units and total number of deployed weapons as part of its naval power, which is significant for the argument later presented in this writing. Currently, based on the Henry Jackson Society's Geopolitical Capability Audit, the US surpasses all other Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) partners in naval power. However, the report warns that if China continues to grow at its present rate, it may eventually challenge the US for regional dominance in the Asia-Pacific region. At the same time, although the report only catalogs two countries in the Western Hemisphere as hemispheric powers, Canada (4th overall) and Chile (9th overall), the audit suggests that less-developed nations have the potential to narrow the capability gap.⁶

According to Moloeznik, as of 2015, most surface units used in the Western Hemisphere include frigates, corvettes, and SAAR 4.5 (Aliya) patrol ships; with the navies of Chile, Peru, and Brazil primarily focusing on maritime territorial defense while the navies of Ecuador, Mexico, Argentina, Venezuela, and Colombia primarily focusing on police surveillance (with the Cuban Navy mainly serving a symbolic role). Most missile inventories in the region include the surface-to-surface Exocet and Harpoon missiles and the surface-to-air Aspide or Sea Wolf missiles.⁷ However, in his study, Commander Matthew S. von Ruden, USCG, explains that as of 2006, military resources in the region remained extremely limited, with the total military spending of all the countries in the hemisphere, excluding the US and Canada, being less than four percent of the world's annual defense expenditure. Many countries in the region do not even have the necessary military capabilities to monitor maritime activities in their territorial waters effectively. Unfortunately, despite their geographic layout, Latin American nations have traditionally prioritized their armies more than their navies, despite their proximity to the sea. What's more, although Canada has a significant naval power, it has had difficulty even meeting NATO's defense investment guidelines. Meanwhile, current US focus on the Indo-Pacific also presents a challenge when trying to maintain superiority in the Western Hemisphere.

Yet, as democratic governance has emerged in the region, naval strength has gained greater prominence, with Brazil and Chile leading the way. However, as Guevara Moyano points out in his study, while allied countries are increasingly supporting hemispheric security by projecting their naval capabilities in the region, they are also opening the door to centuries-old naval and territorial dis-

putes.¹¹ Nonetheless, this article argues that investment in a multi-national capability, as proposed by the USMC Force Doctrine 2030 concept, is imperative, as its blended approach provides a framework for collaboration while concurrently addressing naval and territorial concerns.

Western Hemisphere Politics

The Monroe Doctrine, the primary tool of US foreign policy in the Americas since the 1800s, experienced a surge in calls for its enforcement during the 20th century, particularly during the period between the two world wars when debates regarding the viability of the League of Nations were at their highest point. However, it gradually lost significance during the Cold War, with only a brief increase in calls for its enforcement during the Cuban missile crisis. Although increased calls for its enforcement have recently renewed, the doctrine has now become more a set of ideas than actionable concrete policies. ¹²

Instead, in November 2021, US President Biden envisioned that the best way ahead would be achieved by improving the region's competitiveness and by generating investment. Thus, he organized the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity (APEP) summit, attended by leaders from 11 Latin American countries. In the words of US Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen, APEP "is an example of 'friendshoring'." However, more is needed to define a comprehensive strategic plan for all the Americas, as Brazil and other prominent Latin American economic powerhouses did not attend the summit, citing the absence of Argentina and other Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC) members. ¹³ Of note, China is the primary trading partner of Brazil, Chile, and Peru, three of the most prominent Latin American economies and all CELAC members.

In *Great-Power Competition and Conflict in the 21st Century Outside the Indo-Pacific and Europe*, the authors provide additional insight. Their study analyzed 16 variables that measure how great powers seek influence through diplomatic, informational, military, and economic means, and used them to evaluate the likelihood of competition in secondary theatres. Their findings show that Latin America presents optimistic opportunities for the US, as opposed to Russia or China, and that the US currently holds hegemonic power in the region, with Canada and Mexico fully geopolitically aligned with the United States.¹⁴

Furthermore, in October 2003 the Organization of American States (OAS) issued their *Declaration on Security in the Americas*, bringing a fresh perspective on hemispheric security. This expansive viewpoint went beyond the traditional scope of national defense and included a broad range of potential threats, including political, economic, social, health, and environmental issues. As regional marine infantry components prepared themselves for these new responsibilities, in addi-

tion to their traditional border and territorial responsibilities, in his article "The State of Marine Corps Forces in the Southern Cone of America in the Context of Current International Security," Jaime Sepúlveda Cox also identified drug trafficking, terrorism, organized crime, arms trafficking, money laundering, and human trafficking as the foremost threats within the post-World War II environment.¹⁵

Finding mutually beneficial agreements between brotherly nations is the most critical task for inter-American institutions. At the XV Conference of Defense Ministers of the Americas, the US proposed creating a joint force to address shared risks and threats, focusing on integrated and decentralized deterrence to counter China's "grey area" activities, which led to enhanced joint exercises such as Southern Vanguard 2021, Panamax, and Southern Star 2022. 16 However, in their article "Strategic Deterrence in the Western Hemisphere: Current Proposals for the Multi-Domain Environment" Carlos Alberto Barrera Franco and Manuel Abdullah Carranza Vázquez caution that these exercises can run the risk of raising tensions within the inter-American system as Latin America and the Caribbean have formed diverse international partnerships with Canada, Taiwan, Japan, South Korea, Australia, and African partners, in addition to the US and China. 17 These nations have been expanding their relationships with Latin American countries by investing in renewable energy, funding development projects, supporting climate initiatives, bolstering trade, and investing in mining projects. 18 Thus, clear mission definitions and proposals are necessary to create cooperative security frameworks to address shared risks and threats.

South America's positioning between the African continent and Eurasia makes it a privileged region in terms of geostrategic location, although this does not necessarily translate into geopolitical relevance. It is worth noting that APEC countries hold critical economic and military partnerships with both the US and Australia, crucial as US defense infrastructure in the US Indo-Pacific Command area of responsibility is limited compared to that in the European, Central, and African commands. This limited infrastructure is such that with regards to strategic deterrence or even preparations to fight in the South and East China Seas, both US Northern Command and US Southern Command will also need to prepare to provide support, to include defense of the South Pacific Ocean, particularly in the Micronesian and Polynesian regions.

Complicating matters further, from a maritime security standpoint, it is essential to maintain responsible utilization of ocean resources. To accomplish this, international collaboration becomes crucial in the setting of standards for preventing and managing threats to ocean safety. However, this also presents an opportunity to form and enhance strategic partnerships between governments

and private organizations to implement robust regional and comprehensive maritime security measures.²⁰

Security threats in the Western Hemisphere

The Pacific Rim is a vital area for the Americas, and any disruptions to trade in the Indo-Pacific region could significantly impact the economies of multiple countries. Thus, Western-leaning countries should take appropriate measures to protect their strategic interests and establish solid military partnerships.²¹ This is of particular concern with the threats associated with the defense of Taiwan, as China may, in case of conflict, be tempted to disrupt strategic and tactical capabilities in the Western Hemisphere, such as the space domain, Information Technology infrastructures, naval ports, and airfields.²² This is just one of many potentially significant security instability issues that the Western Hemisphere faces in multiple sub-regions.

Other potentially significant security instability issues include decades-long territorial disputes, such as that between Guyana and Venezuela, which recently experienced Venezuelan president Nicolas Maduro's threat to take military action to annex the Essequibo province.²³ The Essequibo province is an oil-rich region which has been part of Guyanese territory since its colonial independence. Due to its adjacency to the impenetrable Amazonian rain forest, any military conflict would rely heavily on naval and marine infantry forces. Although in this case diplomacy prevailed, the future of the dispute is uncertain, with even opposition Venezuelan leader Maria Corina Machado remaining, at best, neutral on the conflict.²⁴

Furthermore, Ecuador, which is strategically positioned within critical drugsea routes, has descended into chaos after local gangs received substantial support from the Sinaloa and the Jalisco Nueva Generación Cartels, and became better armed, better trained, and even more violent. In 2023, after ex-president Rafael Correa was accused of corruption, one presidential candidate, Fernando Villavicencio, pleading to bring transparency, was murdered by a local gang, which prompted national outrage.²⁵ The new president, Daniel Noboa, attempted to fulfill Villavicencio's ambitions by implementing strict policies closely resembling Nayib Bukele's strongman policies in El Salvador. One such policy, involving stringent control of the penitentiary system, led instead to the jailbreak of one of Ecuador's top drug kingpins, José Adolfo Macías, also known as "Fito" and the placement of improvised explosive devices throughout the city, the targeting of police forces, and even the takeover of a TV station during a live broadcast. Noboa's response was to declare an emergency under Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions and United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction provisions for non-international armed conflict, which made most criminal gangs to be categorized as terrorist organizations/enemy combatants and thus, legitimate military targets. ²⁶ As fighting continues and other countries offer military support, the size and scope of this ongoing conflict is unlike others experienced before in the recent history of Latin America.

Unfortunately, Ecuador is not the only country facing heightened international drug cartel rivalries posing significant destabilizing effects in the region. After the assassination of Haitian President Jovenel Moïse on 7 July 2021, which caused the collapse of the country's fragile governance structure, the largest gang in Haiti, 400 Mawozo, expanded from its local base to conquer multiple nearby regions that were under the control of its rival, the Chen Mechan gang (member of the G9 and Family—Haiti's biggest gang federation). At least 148 people were killed and 132 homes torched, resulting in several gang rapes, a dozen beheadings, and civilians burned alive. This prompted, Luis Abinader, President of neighboring Dominican Republic, to call for the international community to "provide the money that has been promised so many times and it must do so now ... otherwise the collapse will be irreversible and a threat to the Dominican Republic and the entire region," prompting both the US and Canada to provide limited support. However, a stronger joint US—Canada response ensued when Russia sent naval assets to Cuba as a display of force to show its displeasure with US support for Ukraine.

Complicating Western Hemispheric security further are not only Russia's and China's aspirations in the artic, but in the South Pole as well.³⁰ Although the Antarctic has usually been the concern of countries with territorial Antarctic claims (Argentina, Australia, Chile, France, New Zealand, Norway, and the United Kingdom), Russia has invested significant resources in the search for oil and mineral reserves, contrary to the 1998 Antarctic mining ban.³¹ At the same time, Argentina has made a significant decision to seek NATO Global Partner status.³² What's more, plans for a US-Argentina naval base are also underway.³³ All of these concurrent activities indicate that the southern part of the Western Hemisphere is becoming strategically important. By becoming a global NATO partner, Argentina strengthens its ties with the US, reaffirms its position on its Antarctic claims, and gains access to Canadian technology, which is ideally developed to endure extreme cold temperatures.³⁴ The region becomes even more relevant as the US Navy, USMC, and USCG turn from their 2015 Cooperative Strategy for 21st Century Seapower to their newly revised Integrated All-Domain Naval Power.³⁵

US Marine Corps Force Design 2030

On 28 March 2023, before the US Senate Appropriations Committee, Gen. David H. Berger, Commandant of the Marine Corps, stated that in light of ongoing

conflicts in Africa, the India-China border, the Turkish-Syrian border, and Ukraine, American leadership could not afford to create a force designed for a single threat, region, or type of warfare. Instead, he advocated for the increase of ongoing efforts to ensure the USMC can effectively deploy to prevent or respond to crises anywhere, at any time.³⁶ During the Afghanistan and Iraq wars, the USMC expanded in size and became overly dependent on logistical support, and drifted away from its maritime mission.³⁷ In March 2020, the USMC announced Force Design 2030, to reorganize and instead focus on its naval expeditionary warfare mission. To achieve this, Force Design 2030 relies on two major concepts: Littoral Operations in a Contested Environment and Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations, which builds on General James Amos's Expeditionary Force 21 which "called for the service to explore using expeditionary advanced bases, or military sites spread out across the potential battlefield, as a part of a broader naval campaign."38 This distributed approach addressed China's development of antiaccess/area-denial capabilities, and was intended to complicate an enemy force's targeting abilities by distributing American resources, weapons, and service members, as well as serve as a launchpad for Marine Corps aviation assets and antiship and anti-air systems.³⁹

Force Design 2030 envisions reorganizing unit formations and reducing 12,000 personnel by 2030. General Berger argues that traditional equipment is unsuitable for the Pacific theatre and instead advocates that modern threats require long-range precision rockets, armed drones, and mobile ship-killing missiles. This advocacy comes from years of classified Indo-Pacific war games at the US Naval War College and the Cold Response military exercises in Norway, which takes place every two years. Over 30,000 soldiers from 27 countries participated (14,000 ground troops, 8,000 sailors/navy troops, 8,000 air force troops, and other staff) during the last exercise in March 2022. An even larger exercise, Nordic Response, took place in March 2024 with over 20,000 troops and over 50 submarines, frigates, corvettes, aircraft carriers, and various amphibious vessels from 13 allied nations.

Nevertheless, in their "Marine Corps Force Design 2030 and Implications for Allies and Partners: Case Norway" article, Terje Bruøygard and Jørn Qviller argue that there's still a lack of an overarching joint concept, making it challenging to communicate the USMC transformation to allies. They also highlight the need for the US Department of Defense to develop a comprehensive implementation plan that includes practical and efficient joint force interoperability and training opportunities to test new concepts and capabilities. Further, multiple articles have emerged regarding the specific language of Marine Corps Force Design 2030, to extract insights into the prioritization of threats and capabilities, as there is in-

creased nervousness among US and partner nation analysts since it doesn't address all adversarial countries, non-state actor groups, nor regions (for example, the document doesn't address the Western Hemisphere). Although the document mainly addresses the defense of Taiwan from Chinese aggression as a top priority, there is tremendous room for Western Hemisphere countries to support US efforts and, at the same time, revive the decades-old naval infrastructures in the region.

Going Beyond: Full-on Multidomain Collective Defense

Multiple agreement proposals have emerged to address the lack of defensive capabilities in the Western Hemisphere, while at the same time anticipating the need to address any future naval arms race concerns. To this end, drawing from the 1922 Washington Naval Treaty, in his article "Exploring a Conventional Armed Forces Treaty for South America," Hector Guevara Moyano advocates for limits on 1) the armament to be carried by all naval vessels in the Western Hemisphere, including the range of surface-to-surface missiles mounted on ships or coastal defenses, 2) the acquisition of modern ships such as destroyers and guided missile frigates, and 3) number of submarines, to ensure these assets serve purely for defense and have little capability of becoming offensive weapons. He also advocates for effective economic zone enforcement and sea-lane protection capabilities with smaller vessels fitted with anti-air, anti-submarine, and antisurface armaments.⁴⁵ Further, others, like VADM Ignacio Mardones, Chilean Navy, in his article "Una Fuerza Naval Para Los Desafíos Del País (A Naval Force for the Country's Challenges)," speak about the need to integrate the role of maritime police into partner nations' fleet capabilities, which would allow for more effective resource utilization, particularly for countries with limited resources. 46 To this end, the US Excess Defense Articles program enhances the maritime security capabilities of Latin American partners by transferring surplus legacy platforms from the USCG, although it may not be enough to meet current challenges and does not address long term budget concerns.⁴⁷

From a USMC outlook, proposed solutions for addressing the needs of Western Hemisphere partners include continuing to construct multipurpose ocean patrol vessels, with the option of integrating weapon systems and missile launchers (both surface-to-surface and surface-to-air), along with a significant number of missiles in each surface unit, to include exercising joint capabilities by combining resources to address domestic threats within each country. ⁴⁸ Interestingly, these solutions are similar to those proposed by a study from the *Infantería de Marina Colombiana* (Colombian Marine Infantry) service, a significant player in Colombia's armed conflicts for the past 80 years. The Colombian Marine Infantry study focused on amphibious recovery capabilities, acquisition of coastal defense capabilities,

strengthening river operational capabilities, and classification of the Colombian Marine Infantry service as a unique body capable of carrying out power projection and sovereign maritime and river defense.⁴⁹ However, a collective hemispheric defense approach would only serve to strengthen these defensive capabilities.

In his 2022 study on Naval "Integration in the South American Pacific: a regional response to threats in our maritime domains," Peruvian author Valega Mires discusses a confederation-type model for establishing integration within existing supranational mechanisms. However, this approach aims to promote convergence rather than integration and would entail developing joint capabilities to deter threats from outside the region or destabilizing countries within the area.⁵⁰ The study calls for national and international coordination, and the alignment of doctrine and policy across countries for the collective defense against specific threats, one example being the utilization of what historically has given the US an advantage over its foes: joint power.⁵¹ In the article "Naval Integration: An Old Approach for a New Era" authors address new concepts and doctrines from a joint force perspective across all warfighting domains is essential and argue that ship-killing missiles from the Air Force or the Army are equally vital as Navy and Marine infantry components in naval warfare.⁵² This shoehorns perfectly with the USMC Force Design 2030 concept, which already provides a blueprint for collective security via joint integration and allocation of kinetic weapon systems from other armed services as part of multidomain integration; such integration would also ease financial constraints for partner nation navies in the region.

A doctrine that promotes openness and teamwork can lower expenses and effectively harness each component of the region's national defense mechanisms to yield a more significant impact without consuming substantial resources urgently needed in other areas. Strategic allocation of assets across the hemisphere and their coordination through multinational command and control centers could serve as a cornerstone for western hemispheric endeavors and foster trust among partners. These multi-sovereign assets could prevent conflict from escalating and ensure the cooperative efforts of all countries when responding to an attack. Although not ideal, this approach is better than other alternatives, such as relinquishing maritime security to private actors. Today, many countries in the region do not have an army and depend on the US for protection, without any politically viable nor financially feasible mechanisms for reimbursement. Thus, exploring alternative ways to fund common defense, such as the use of private sector capital as done by NATO and Europe, might be beneficial as well.⁵³

Final Considerations

The USMC Force Design 2030 concept offers significant advancements in technology and capabilities, signaling a transition from the traditional focus on counterterrorism and counterinsurgency towards a more maritime-centric strategy. While it represents, as currently written, a comprehensive blueprint for conceptual and doctrinal shifts within the USMC aimed at adapting to the evolving dynamics of competition in the Indo-Pacific region, this article contends that Latin American naval forces stand to gain from adopting elements of this concept as well, particularly in addressing non-state threats and challenges. By aligning with specific doctrinal approaches of the USMC, Latin American naval forces can cultivate agile and efficient units that complement the capabilities of their respective countries, while at the same time providing for comprehensive Western Hemisphere defense.

This approach presents a more viable strategy than solely relying on bilateral partnerships with the US Navy, as has been the conventional practice. However, this approach will require restructuring across US and allied partners' armed forces to establish all-encompassing multilateral agreements that enable joint defense acquisitions between partnering countries. Despite the challenges that US armed forces and nations in the region will face establishing such mechanisms, such as budgetary constraints and doctrinal and policy differences, successful implementation will enhance overall hemispheric defense in general, and amphibious and naval components specifically. Bottom line, while the USMC is recalibrating its focus toward naval operations, its foundational ethos still embodies its historical responsibilities. \square

Notes

- 1. Jaime Sepúlveda Cox, "El Cono Sur de América y las Fuerzas de Infantería de Marina en el Actual Contexto de la Seguridad Internacional (The State of Marine Corps Forces in the Southern Cone of America in the Context of Current International Security)," *Revista De Marina*, 5 (2005): 429–44.
- 2. Marcos Pablo Moloeznik, "Infantería de Marina en América Latina: pasado, presente y proyección a futuro (Marine Corps in Latin America: past, present and future projections)," Revista del Centro de Estudios Superiores Navales 39, no. 2 (2018): 11–46.
- 3. David Perry, "A New Marine Commando Regiment," *Canadian Naval Review* 3, no. 2 (2007): 15–20.

- 4. Jeannie L. Johnson, *The Marines, Counterinsurgency, and Strategic Culture: Lessons Learned and Lost in America's Wars* (Georgetown University Press, 2018).
- 5. Marcos Pablo Moloeznik, "La Armada de México Frente a Sus Pares De América Latina (The Mexican Navy Facing its Latin American Peers)," *Revista Del CESLA. International Latin American Studies Review* no. 14 (2011): 39–71.
- 6. James Rogers, "Audit of geopolitical capability: South America—Assessing the Neighbour hood of Chile," The Henry Jackson Society, 2019.
- 7. Marcos Pablo Moloeznik, "Infantería de Marina En América Latina: Pasado, Presente y Proyección a Futuro (Marine Corps in Latin America: past, present and future projections)."
- 8. Commander Matthew S. von Ruden, USCG, "Building Maritime Security Capabilities in Latin America and the Caribbean Through the Excess Defense Articles Program," 16 May 2006, https://www.hsdl.org/c/view?docid=706763; Carlos Solar, "For Latin American Countries, Geo political Competition Begins at Sea," *RUSI*, 31 January 2023, https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/latin-american-countries-geopolitical-competition-begins-sea.
- 9. Kyle Duggan, "Canada Stuck in NATO Penalty Box Through 2030: New Defense Spending Plan Fails to Hit 2-percent Target," *Politico*, 9 April 2024, https://www.politico.com/news/2024/04/09/canada-nato-2030-penalty-00151064.
- 10. Marcos Pablo Moloeznik, *Derrotero y paradigmas navales en Latinoamérica* (Naval Route and Paradigms in Latin America), (Lubin, Poland: Uniwersytetu Mariicurie Skłodowskie, 2016), 137–61.
- 11. Jack Detsch, "The Pentagon Is Trying to Rebuild the Arsenal of Democracy: It's Not Just One War or Two. How Do You Fight Three at Once," *Foreign Policy*, 4 January 2024, https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/01/04/united-states-pentagon-defense-industrial-base-china-taiwan-ukraine-israel/; Hector I. Guevara Moyano, "Exploring a Conventional Armed Forces Treaty for South America," (Washington DC: Georgetown University, 2010), https://repository.library.georgetown.edu/handle/10822/553504.
- 12. Jay Sexton, "The Many Faces of the Monroe Doctrine," *War on the Rocks*, 4 December 2023, https://warontherocks.com/2023/12/the-many-faces-of-the-monroe-doctrine/.
- 13. Magnotta, Fernanda. "Did Biden's Latin America Summit Offer Too Little, Too Late?" *Americas Quarterly*, 13 November 2023, https://americasquarterly.org/article/is-bidens-latin-america-summit-offering-too-little-too-late/.
- 14. Raphael S. Cohen et al., *Great-Power Competition and Conflict in the 21st Century Outside the Indo-Pacific and Europe*, RAND Corporation eBooks, 2023, https://doi.org/10.7249/rra969-1.
- 15. Jaime Sepúlveda Cox, "El Cono Sur de América y las Fuerzas de Infantería de Marina en el Actual Contexto de la Seguridad Internacional (The State of Marine Corps Forces in the Southern Cone of America in the Context of Current International Security)."
- 16. Aldo Vergara Sierra, "Disuasión Integrada', El Nuevo Concepto Estratégico De EE. UU. Sus Efectos En La Interoperabilidad Militar De La Región, Desafíos Y Oportunidades Para Nuestro Ejército ('Integrated Deterrence', The New US Strategic Concept. Its Effects On Military Interoperability In The Region, Challenges And Opportunities For Our Army)," *Escenarios Actuales*, May 2023, 163–73, https://www.cesim.cl/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/ANO-28-N%C2%B0-1-2023-165-175.pdf.
- 17. Carlos Ojeda, "La Disuasión Integrada: ¿Base para un Compromiso Hemisférico? (Integrated Deterrence: A Basis for Hemispheric Engagement?)," GEODESE, 23 April 2014, https://

www.geodese.com/2024/04/23/la-disuasion-integrada-base-para-un-compromiso-hemisferico/; Carlos Alberto Barrera Franco and Manuel Abdullah Carranza Vázquez, "Disuasión Estratégica En El Hemisferio Occidental: Propuestas Vigentes Para El Entorno Multidominio (Strategic Deterrence in the Western Hemisphere: Current Proposals for the Multi-Domain Environment)," *Global Strategy*, (Spain: Universidad de Granada, 4 May 2023), https://global-strategy.org/disuasion-estrategica-en-el-hemisferio-occidental-propuestas-vigentes-para-el-entorno-multidominio/.

- 18. Leland Lazarous and Robert Furton, "LAC Goes Global: Allies and Partners in Latin America and the Caribbean," (Florida: Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy, November 2023), https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/jgi_research/60.
- 19. Luke A. Nicastro, "U.S. Defense Infrastructure in The IndoPacific: Background and Issues for Congress," (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 23 June 2023), https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/R47589.pdf.
- 20. Rodríguez-Ruiz, Héctor Mauricio, Luis Hernando Osorio-Dussan, Sergio Uribe-Cáceres, and Luis Eduardo Chávez-Perdomo, "Seguridad Marítima Retos y Amenazas," (Colombia: Escuela Superior de Guerra (War College, 30 December 2016), https://doi.org/10.25062/9789585605480.
 - 21. Carlos Solar, "For Latin American Countries, Geopolitical Competition Begins at Sea."
- 22. Evan Ellis, "El Papel Estratégico de América Latina en un Conflicto Global por Taiwán (Latin America's Strategic Role in a Global Conflict over Taiwan)," *Revista Seguridad Y Poder Terrestre* 2, no. 1, (12 January 2023): 91–111, https://doi.org/10.56221/spt.v2i1.21.
- 23. Alonso Moleiro, "El chavismo gana el referéndum para la anexión del Esequibo y eleva la tensión con Guyana (Chavismo wins the referendum for the annexation of Essequibo and raises tension with Guyana)," El País, 3 December 2023, https://elpais.com/america/2023-12-04/el-chavismo-gana-el-referendum-para-la-anexion-del-esequibo-y-eleva-la-tension-con-guyana.html.
- 24. Marc Perelman, "La Entrevista María Corina Machado: 'Referendo Por El Esequibo Fue Una Distracción De Maduro,' (The Interview—Maria Corina Machado: 'The Referendum for Essequibo Was a Distraction for Maduro,')," *France 24*, 6 December 2023, https://www.france24.com/es/programas/la-entrevista/20231206-mar%C3%ADa-corina-machado-referendo-por-el-esequibo-fue-una-distracci%C3%B3n-de-maduro.
- 25. Carolina Mella, "Así Se Planificó El Crimen Del Candidato Presidencial Fernando Villavicencio En Ecuador (This is How the Crime Against Presidential Candidate Fernando Villavicencio was Planned in Ecuador)," *El País*, 1 March 2024, https://elpais.com/america/2024-03-01/el-crimen-de-fernando-villavicencio-se-planifico-desde-la-carcel-de-cotopaxi.html.
- 26. Glaeldys González Calanche, "Can a War on Crime Bring Relief to Ecuador?" *Crisis Group*, 19 January 2024, https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/ecuador/can-war-crime-bring-relief-ecuador.r.
- 27. Alessandro Ford, "Why Haiti's Gang War Keeps on Getting Worse," *Insight Crime*, 16 July 2024, https://insightcrime.org/news/why-haiti-gang-war-keeps-on-getting-worse/.
- 28. Staff, "Las Pandillas Haitianas Consolidan Su Poder Y Amenazan Con Expandirse a República Dominicana, (Haitian Gangs Consolidate Power and Threaten to Expand into Dominican Republic)" *El Debate*, 21 February 2024, https://www.eldebate.com/internacional/20240221/pandillas-haitianas-consolidan-poder-amenazan-expandirse-republica

- -dominicana_175868.html; Mark A. Green, "Gang Rule, Gang Killings in Haiti," *Wilson Center*, 15 April 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/gang-rule-gang-killings-haiti.
- 29. Dave Sherwood, "US Attack Sub, Canada Navy Patrol Ship Arrive in Cuba on Heels of Russian Warships," *Reuters*, 15 June 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/us-attack-sub-canada-navy-patrol-ship-arrive-cuba-heels-russian-warships-2024-06-14/.
- 30. Dmitri Trenin, "Russia and China in the Arctic: Cooperation, Competition, and Consequences," *Carnegie Russia Eurasia Center*, 31 March 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2020/03/russia-and-china-in-the-arctic-cooperation-competition-and-consequences?lang=en¢er=russia-eurasia.
- 31. Tiara Walters, "Gentleman's Agreement': Despite Mining Ban, Russia Scours Antarctica for Massive Fossil Fuel Deposits," *Daily Maverick*, 1 April 2024, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2022-05-17-gentlemans-agreement-despite-mining-ban-russia-scours-antarctica-for-massive-fossil-fuel-deposits/.
- 32. Richard Sanders, "Knock-Knock-Knocking' on NATO's Door," *Wilson Center*, 17 May 2024, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/knock-knockin-natos-door.
- 33. José Pablo Criales, "Milei Anuncia Una 'Base Naval Conjunta' Con Estados Unidos En La Patagonia Argentina (Milei Announces a 'Joint Naval Base' with the United States in Argentine Patagonia)," *El Pais*, 5 April 2024, https://elpais.com/argentina/2024-04-05/milei-anuncia-una-base-naval-conjunta-con-estados-unidos-en-la-patagonia-argentina.html.
- 34. Global Affairs Canada, "Canadian Arctic Capabilities by Sector Canada," Government of Canada, 16 January 2017, https://www.international.gc.ca/gac-amc/institution/tcs-sdc/publications/cacg-gcac/cacg-gcac.aspx?lang=eng.
- 35. Kenneth J. Braithwaite, *Advantage At Sea: Prevailing With Integrated All-domain Naval Power*, Department of the Navy, December 2020, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Dec/17/2002553481/-1/-1/0/TRISERVICESTRATEGY.PDF/TRISERVICESTRATEGY.PDF.
- 36. Commandant of the Marine Corps, "Statement Of General David H. Berger Commandant Of The Marine Corps," USMC, 20 March 2023, https://www.cmc.marines.mil/Speeches-and-Transcripts/Transcripts/Article/3360019/statement-of-general-david-h-berger-commandant-of-the-marine-corps-on-the-postu/.
- 37. Dakota Wood, "The U.S. Marine Corps Has a Choice: Transform or Die," *Defense One*, 16 October 2022, https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2022/10/us-marine-corps-transform-or-die/378464/.
- 38. Will McGee, "Forcing Design or Designing Force? The Reinvention of the Marine Corps," *Small Wars Journal*, 5 August 2022, https://smallwarsjournal.com/2022/05/08/forcing-design-or-designing-force-reinvention-marine-corps/.
 - 39. Will McGee, "Forcing Design or Designing Force? The Reinvention of the Marine Corps."
- 40. Andrew Feickert, "U.S. Marine Corps Force Design 2030 Initiative: Background and Issues for Congress," (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 30 June 2023).
- 41. Paul McLeary and Lee Hudson, "How Two Dozen Retired Generals Are Trying to Stop an Overhaul of the Marines," *POLITICO*, 1 April 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/2022/04/01/corps-detat-how-two-dozen-retired-generals-are-trying-to-stop-an-overhaul-of-the-marines-00022446.
- 42. "Cold Response 2022," Norwegian Armed Forces, 17 November 2022, https://www.forsvaret.no/en/exercises-and-operations/exercises/cr22.

- 43. "Nordic Response 2024," Norwegian Armed Forces, 14 May 2024, https://www.forsvaret.no/en/exercises-and-operations/exercises/nr24.
- 44. Terje Bruøygard and Jørn Qviller, "Marine Corps Force Design 2030 and Implications for Allies and Partners: Case Norway," *Journal of Advanced Military Studies* 11, no. 2 (16 December 2020): 198–210, https://doi.org/10.21140/mcuj.20201102010.
- 45. Hector I. Guevara Moyano, "Exploring a Conventional Armed Forces Treaty for South America."
- 46. VADM Ignacio Mardones, Chilean Navy, "Una Fuerza Naval Para Los Desafíos Del País (A Naval Force for the Country's Challenges)," (Chile: AthenaLab, March 2024), https://athenalab.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/athenalab_fuerza-naval.pdf.
- 47. Commander Matthew S. von Ruden, USCG, "Building Maritime Security Capabilities in Latin America and the Caribbean Through the Excess Defense Articles Program."
- 48. Marcos Pablo Moloeznik, "Infantería de Marina En América Latina: Pasado, Presente y Proyección a Futuro (Marine Corps in Latin America: past, present and future projections)."
- 49. Hernández Merchán, Nelson Ancízar, and José Holver Vera Mogollón, *Análisis Prospectivo Y Estratégico De La Infantería De Marina De La República De Colombia Al Año 2030* (Prospective and Strategic Analysis of the Marine Corps of the Republic of Colombia to the Year 2030), (Colombia: Universidad Externado de Colombia, 2017), https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/159847132.pdf.
- 50. Manuel Valega Mires, "Integración Naval en el Pacífico Sudamericano: una respuesta regional a las amenazas en nuestros dominios marítimos (Naval Integration in the South American Pacific: a regional response to threats in our maritime domains)," *Revista De La Escuela Superior De Guerra Naval* 20, no. 1 (16 November 2023): 56–69, https://revista.esup.edu.pe/RESUP/article/view/145/117.
- 51. Dan Sukman and Charles Davis, "Divided We Fall: How the U.S. Force Is Losing Its Joint Advantage Over China and Russia," *Military Review* 100, no. 2 (1 March 2020): 49.
- 52. Scott Erdelatz, et al., "Naval Integration: An Old Approach for a New Era," *Journal of Advanced Military Studies* 11, no. 2 (16 December 2020): 74–87, https://doi.org/10.21140/mcuj.20201102004.
- 53. Hayley Channer and John Kunkel, "UPSCALE: Using Private Sector Capital for the Alliance," (Washington DC: United State Studies Center, 5 October 2023), https://www.ussc.edu.au/upscale.

William "Bill" Godnick, PhD

Dr. Godnick serves as the Dean of Academic Affairs at the William J. Perry Center. He joined the Perry Center in 2016 as a Professor of Practice. He has led academic programs on strategic defense and human rights and taught at several prestigious universities, including American University and the Middlebury Institute. His prior roles include Public Security Program Coordinator for the UN and Senior Policy Advisor at International Alert. Fluent in Spanish, he has lived and worked in over 20 countries across the Western Hemisphere.

Robert Burrell, PhD

Dr. Burrell is a Senior Research Fellow at the Global and National Security Institute, University of South Florida. He served as an Assistant Professor at the Joint Special Operations University from 2020 to 2024 and was editor-in-chief of doctrine for Special Operations Command from 2011 to 2014. Previously, he taught military history at the US Naval Academy from 2001 to 2004. A retired Marine with two combat tours in Iraq, Burrell is an Asia-Pacific expert with 12 years of experience living and working in Japan, Korea, the Philippines, and Thailand. He also completed a diplomatic tour at the U.S. Embassy in Australia from 2016 to 2019.

Manuel Carranza

Manuel Carranza has worked as a research assistant at the William J. Perry Center for Hemispheric Defense Studies and as a Non-resident Fellow at the US Joint Special Operations University. Currently, he is a fellow at the North American and Arctic Defense and Security Network. Carranza holds a bachelor's degree in Intelligence and Security Studies from the Military College of South Carolina. He is also an alumnus of the Colombian Naval Academy, the Argentine Defense University, and the Ted Stevens Center for Arctic Security Studies. His affiliations include the Mexican Council on International Affairs, RUSI's Strategic Hub for Organized Crime Research, and the Center for Strategic and Aerospace Studies (CEEA) at the Chilean Air Force.